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AND BUDGETARY AFFAIRS
Summary of the meeting of February 3, 2015
The Chair of the CAAP, Ambassador Juan Pablo Lira, Permanent Representative of Chile to the OAS, chaired this regular meeting of the Committee.
The statutory quorum was reached with the presence of the representatives of Argentina, Bahamas, Barbados, Belize, Bolivia, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Guatemala, Guyana, Honduras, Jamaica, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Trinidad and Tobago, United States, Uruguay and Venezuela.
The recording of the meeting can be found at the following link: http://scm.oas.org/Audios/2015/CP_CAAP_3342-02-03-2015.MP3 
1. Adoption of the order of business

The order of business, document CP/CAAP-3342/15, was adopted by the Committee without any changes.
2. Plan to implement the recommendations included in the Strategic Plan for Management Modernization (CP/doc.5077/14)
The resolution “Program-Budget of the Organization for 2015-2016”
[AG/RES. 1 (XLVIII-E/14) rev. 1], adopted on October 29, 2014, instructed the General Secretariat, in operative paragraph 4, to present to the Permanent Council no later than November 30, 2014, a plan to implement the recommendations included in the Strategic Plan for Management Modernization. That plan should include items, which fall under the authority of the General Secretariat, for immediate implementation, and recommendations for medium- and long-term implementation for the consideration of member states before the next General Assembly.
Accordingly, the Chair reminded the delegations that, at its meeting of January 14, 2015, the Permanent Council had received an implementation plan via document CP/doc.5077/14.  At that meeting, the Chair of the Permanent Council instructed the CAAP to continue its analysis of the document for implementing the recommendations included in the Strategic Plan for Management Modernization. 
In response to that mandate, the Chair asked the General Secretariat to give a presentation of the Plan. The presentation was given by the Secretary for Administration and Finance, Mr. Peter Quilter, who referred to the document CP/doc.5085/14, prepared as a direct response to the mandate contained in operative paragraph II.A.4 of the aforementioned resolution. 
Secretary Quilter stated that the document organizes the recommendations of the Strategic Plan for Management Modernization (SPMM) corresponding to the General Secretariat into four segments of time reflecting the timetable that the General Secretariat intended to use to start implementing the Plan. He also pointed out that the timeframes envisaged in the timetable indicate when implementation is to begin, but not when it ends due to the different execution times and financing arrangements involved. 
The four segments of time are as follows:

· First segment:  from the presentation of the initial document until December 31, 2014; 
· Second segment:  From January 2015 until the next regular session of the General Assembly; 
· Third segment:  After the General Assembly until December 2015;
· Fourth segment:  From 2016 onwards.
In addition to the four time segments planned for implementation, each recommendation specifies the General Secretariat's projections regarding the financial impact, under the following categories:
· None - the implementation of these recommendations will have no financial impact.
· Revenue generation - the recommendations will generate revenue once they are implemented.
· Cost - the implementation of these recommendations will entail costs and require that funds for their implementation be identified. 
Secretary Quilter ended his presentation by informing the delegations that, from the Secretariat's point of view, one of the recommendations that needs to be addressed most urgently is recommendation No. 63.2: To request the "CAAP to draft and the Permanent Council to approve the Terms of Reference for an Implementation Team, including the required authorities delegated by the Permanent Council to enable the Implementation Team to make necessary management and financial decisions without further reference to member state bodies." This is because several recommendations require political authorization in order for them to be implemented.
After receiving comments and recommendations from the delegations, the Chair instructed the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget to analyze the plan presented by the Secretariat. 
3. Secretariat’s Report on the Creation of the Department of Social Inclusion (Executive Order No. 08-01 rev.7)
At the beginning of December, the Chair received a request from the delegations of Canada and Mexico to include this matter on the CAAP agenda.  The Chair reported the request to the Secretariat and decided to include it on the December 16 CAAP agenda.  The creation of the Department of Social Inclusion was brought up during said meeting as part of the discussion on the structure of the Secretariat described in Executive Order No. 08-01 rev. 7.  On that same occasion, the delegations requested a report from the General Secretariat on the creation of this department.
In response to that request, the Chief of Staff, Ambassador Hugo De Zela, presented an oral report of the Secretariat on the creation of the Department of Social Inclusion (DSI). The presentation was divided into two parts:  the first by Ambassador De Zela on the Secretary General's decision to create this department and the second by the Secretary for Administration and Finance, Mr. Peter Quilter, who dealt with administrative and financial aspects. Thus Ambassador De Zela reported that the creation of the DSI was a response to the priority that the member states had clearly attached to the subject of social inclusion both at the General Assembly session in Paraguay in 2014 and in the preparations for the 2015 Summit of the Americas. In addition, the creation of the Department stemmed from the need to consolidate into a single unit all matters pertaining to social inclusion that were already being covered by various areas of the Organization. The Department will have three sections: 1) Employment and Labor to handle labor issues,  the Inter-American Network for Labor Administration (RIAL), ministerials, and the Social Charter and its Plan of Actions; 2) Vulnerable Populations to handle issues relating to disabilities, older persons, the consumer network, Afro-descendants, and indigenous peoples; and 3) Promotion of Equity, to follow up on the ministerial meeting on social development, the Inter-American Network for Social Development, and the Protocol of El Salvador.
Then Secretary Quilter told the floor that this process entailed certain costs, some of which are non-accountable or embedded expenses. That is to say, the General Secretariat would incur new costs, but it would do so using already existing resources to accommodate this new department.  The member states thanked him for his presentation and requested a document indicating the costs associated with setting up this new department. That information is available in document CP/CAAP-3343/15.

4. Presentation of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs on the Methodology for Prioritizing Mandates (CAAP/GT/RVPP-256/14  rev. 1) and the Update of Mandates of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP/GT/RVPP-252/14 rev. 1 corr. 1)
On that occasion, the CAAP received information from the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs on the the Update of Mandates of the CAAP (CAAP/GT/RVPP-252/14 rev. 1 corr. 1) and the Methodology for Prioritizing Mandates (CAAP/GT/RVPP-256/14 rev. 1). 
a. Update of the Mandates of the CAAP: The Chair of the Working Group, Ms. Ana Verónica Juárez, pointed out that in 2013, it was agreed to continue updating the mandates issued by each session of the General Assembly. Thus, the Working Group completed that update on December 15, 2014, as recorded in document CAAP/GT/RVPP-252/14 rev. 1 corr. 1. The Chair pointed out that the Working Group detected one mandate that corresponds to CIDI, so it asked the Chair of the CAAP to notify the Chair of CIDI via the Permanent Council.  During the December 15 meeting, the delegations also asked the Chair to identify the resolutions to be included in the next omnibus resolution. That list is available in document (CP/CAAP-3349/15.
b. Methodology for Prioritizing Mandates: Regarding this item, the Chair of the Working Group recalled the mandate assigned to the CAAP by the Permanent Council, during the meeting held on April 30, 2014, to prepare a methodology for prioritizing mandates. That mandate was reiterated by the General Assembly through resolution AG/RES. 2815 (XLIV-O/14), “Progress toward Accountability, Efficiency and Effectiveness, and Results in the OAS General Secretariat,” in which the General Assembly instructed the Permanent Council, through the CAAP, to establish a methodology for prioritizing OAS mandates, taking into account the recommendations contained in the reports presented by the various committees and the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (CIDI) on mandate classification.
Pursuant to that mandate, the Chair recalled that, at its meeting on July 21, 2014, the CAAP had submitted a proposed methodology for prioritizing mandates that was included in document (CP/CAAP-3314/14) and asked the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs to analyze it. 
The Chair of the Working Group reported that, afer a series of informal meetings and consultations, at the meeting held on January 27, the delegations were shown a Proposed Methodology for Prioritizing Mandates (CAAP/GT/RVPP-256/15), which, after amendments by the delegations, was forwarded to the CAAP as a revised version, document (CAAP/GT/RVPP-256/15 rev. 1 and CP/CAAP-3344/15
).
The Chair of the CAAP and the delegations thanked the Chair for steering the work of the Working Group and stressed that this methodology provided a useful tool for public debate.  Having taken note of the delegations' comments, it was decided to receive both reports and to submit them to the Permanent Council at its next regular meeting, and to recommend that this topic be assigned to the ad hoc Working Group on the Strategic Vision or to whatever body the Permanent Council deems pertinent.
5. Comprehensive review of the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat of the Organization
Through resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLVIII-E/14) rev. 1, "Program-Budget of the Organization for 2015-2016, " operative paragraph III.10, the General Assembly instructed the General Secretariat to give the CAAP a calendar detailing the specific dates on which the reports, strategies, and plans mentioned in that resolution will be delivered.  Thus, in its consolidated calendar of meetings (CP/CAAP-3333/14 rev. 5), the CAAP had scheduled the subject of the Comprehensive Review of the General Standards in respect of chapters VII, VIII, and IX and the Proposed Modifications of All the Standards of the Organization referring to the Inspector General, in order to strengthen his role, functional independence, and direct dependence on the Permanent Council. 
Once preliminary comments on this item had concluded, the Chair assigned discussion of this matter to the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs.
6. Travel
Through resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLVIII-E/14) rev. 1, operative paragraph III.8, the General Assembly instructed the General Secretariat to reinforce the measures that ensure compliance with the rule established by the Permanent Council which requires that all tickets paid for by the Regular Fund, FEMCIDI, specific funds, and trust funds administered by the General Secretariat be purchased in economy class, except for travel by the Secretary General, the Assistant Secretary General, and the Chair of the Permanent Council.
With respect to this mandate, the Chair assigned consideration of this matter to the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget.
7. Other Business
Under this item, the delegations and the Chair welcomed Ms. Georgina N. Mayorga, who will be replacing Mr. Guillermo Moncayo as Committee Secretary.
There being no further comments by the delegations, the meeting was adjourned.
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